STOWLANGTOFT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
MONDAY 21st MARCH 2016 AT 7.15 PM

THE MEETING ROOM, ST GEORGE’S ROAD
Present : Councillors D D’Lima, J Orlopp, J Catchpole, N Kaines, J Godfrey, 

H Godfrey.  Mrs M Gardiner (clerk) and members of the public were also in attendance.
1
Apologies for absence: none.

2 
Declarations of interest: none.
3 
Public Forum:  Several matters were raised by the public:


Speeding is still a problem in the village – can anything be done?  


The Speedwatch group is still operating and reported as follows: 


“The dark mornings and evenings have hindered Speedwatch operations for the month of December and January.

We conducted three operations in February: one week-day morning, one week-day evening and one Saturday.


From these we reported 10 speeding motorists to the police – 48mph being the quickest we recorded.


One of the problems, particularly at peak times, is that motorists warn each other that we are recording so they slow down accordingly!”


The co-ordinators are disappointed with the lack of support from village residents - more volunteers are ugently needed if the initiative is to continue.

Speed restrictions in Kiln Lane - The Chairman has researched the possibility of a 30mph zone along Kiln Lane but there are not enough properties to make the area fit SCC Highways' remit.

Drainage in Kiln Lane – The Chairman reported that he was told on 1st March that the flooding problem will be investigated by SCC.  Replacement pipes may be required as water is backing up in to gardens.  Councillor H Godfrey suggested that the homeowner ask for a quote from one of the drain clearing companies and ask residents of affected properties to contribute towards the cost. 

Broadband – fibre broadband has been provided as far as the water tower but properties in Kiln Lane are not able to access this.  Councillors suggested that residents make a formal application to BT and their provider and push for an answer.


Councillor Kaines reported that he has done this and has been given several dates for connection but he has not yet been connected. 

Reading Room hedge -  needs cutting again.  HGV's move over to avoid hitting the hedge with their mirrors and, when passing, vehicles go up the opposite kerb on to the pavement.


The Enforcement Officer needs to write to the resident again.  
4
County Councillors Report:   the following reports were read to the meeting.

Cabinet 26th January 
The venue for this meeting is Riverside, Lowestoft.  

The main item will be the publication of the budget papers for 2016-17.  The proposals have already been outlined in the Scrutiny papers that were published in October last year so there will be no surprises in that respect.   The Comprehensive Spending Review, CSR, published just before Christmas, outlined the central government funding and grants for the next 4 years and although much as was expected initially the loss of government grants makes the budget worse off to the tune of £8m by 2019.  The budget papers will go from the Cabinet to be considered by a full Council meeting on February 11th. 

There is an item on extinguishing a private right of way across the former Reydon High School site, to enable development of housing for older people.

The third item is the establishment of new primary schools in Stowmarket, Lowestoft, Red Lodge, Lakenheath, Ipswich and Sudbury and 2 new SEN schools – a school for autistic pupils in Ipswich and a school for children with social, emotional and educational difficulties.
All committee papers are published on-line from the SCC website   www.suffolk.gov.uk
Locality Budget
I have included the latest figures for the Locality Budget that is published on the SCC website:-
 Thedwastre North - Cllr Jane Storey

Carried forward from previous year £9,880.78
Budget allocated for 2015/2016 £12,000.00
Total available budget for 2015/2016 £21,880.78
DATE BENEFICIARY PROPOSAL
21/11/2014 Westhorpe Village Hall - New Village Hall (remaining balance) (Committed 2014/2015) £509.78

15/12/2014 Elmswell Library Friends - Improvements to the library (Committed 2014/2015) £2,000.00

22/07/2015 Friends of Woolpit School - Football kit £350.00

22/07/2015 Norton Village Hall - Curtains for the stage area £4,000.00

16/11/2015 St John The Divine, Elmswell - Improvements to car parking facility £2,000.00
COMMITMENTS
11/08/2014 Elmswell Methodist Church - New ceiling in the hall (Committed 2014/2015) £5,000.00

22/07/2015 Westhorpe Parish Council - Defibrillator cabinet £800.00

22/07/2015 Norton Parish Council - Safety surface for play area & fencing on southern boundary £2,000.00
Total allocated £16,659.78
Remaining balance £5,221.00
It is quite likely that in view of recent events in Elmswell that the amount of £5,000 committed to the Elmswell Methodist Church will be put back in the pot.  
Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service 
As part of the ongoing public consultation looking at the future provision of the Fire and Rescue Service there are some public meetings planned to enable people to find out what is being proposed in more detail and to have their say as well as completing the online questionnaire.  The event that is nearest to us is at West Suffolk House in Bury St Edmunds on 6th Jan at 6.30pm to 8.30pm. Other events are at Ipswich, Wrentham (proposed closure), Lowestoft and Sudbury.
Broadband
 There have been many questions about the roll-out of Broadband in the Thedwastre North area and I have copied an extract from an email to a Norton resident from Jonathan Chown which explains where it has got to in our area.   This is quite a long explanation and I have added it to this report.
 “ As you point out, the latest rollout information we have available is shared on the website coverage map at www.betterbroadbandsuffolk.com, and this will be proactively updated with the remainder of the rollout plan (to 2019), once it is fully signed off by government, which we are pushing very hard for.  As such, currently, the website is based only on the first of eight planned deployment phases to 2019.  As soon the remainder of the plan is contractually agreed and approved by government, we will update the website in full with the remaining 7 of the 8 rollout phases, and arrange a series of community briefings, so will happily come and see you to discuss timings and options, however we plan to wait until we are able to share and discuss the full deployment plan to convene these meetings and have a fuller discussion.

By way of context, commercially funded broadband coverage originally reached around 50% of Suffolk.  Beyond this, no commercial case existed for operators to extend superfast broadband beyond 50% into rural areas.  Through 2012-2015, SCC used public funding (£22m) to extend this 50% to 85% via the BDUK Rural Broadband Programme. Work was completed in the first contract ahead of target in September 2015.  It was also under budget, and over delivered (105,000 premises).  Conscious that stopping at 85% would still leave a digital divide in Suffolk, SCC committed further funding (£30m) in late 2014, and were the first county nationally to commit to at least 97% coverage by 2019, under the BDUK Superfast Extension Programme:

The second contract was signed in October 2014.  This included a commitment from BT to fully model the coverage under the second contract by October 2015, and in doing so, present to SCC a deployment plan to reach 95% by 2018.  Last week, SCC announced the first phase of build und the second contract, and also the launch of a 2Mbps infill scheme provided by satellite alongside the fibre deployment plan for the next 12-15 months, in order that communities could make informed decisions regarding interim solutions, based on having visibility of the fibre rollout plan.

In terms of pushing up the priority, as you might imagine, we are regularly lobbied very hard by communities and business who want to be “next in line” for upgrades.  The response we always give is that we are committed to getting to everyone, but must roll the network out on the most logical and economic order, and often there are emerging new technologies which mean places come slightly later than others.  If we deviate from the most economic network design, we risk wasting public subsidy, and threatening the overall amount of coverage we will achieve.  We have committed to getting to 100%, and will continue on until we deliver this.

In the draft deployment plan (which is subject to final signoff before we further update the website map), I can see that we plan to revisit Norton as a part of our second contract, giving superfast speeds (>24Mbps) to many more premises.  The planned work involves the use of a new deployment process (known as ‘Live-to-Live Transfers'), which we are trialling in Suffolk ahead of a wider national roll-out of the process next year.  As the planned works in the Norton area are dependent on the new ‘Live-to-Live Transfer’ process, the work has been scheduled for Phase 4 of our second contract, which means that the work should be completed during 2017 (we will have a better idea on completion dates once the detailed planning work has been carried out next year).

We will of course explain all of this in more detail once it is fully contractualised and signed off.”

Jonathan Chown – Programme Manager
Council meeting 17th March
There will be a meeting of the full Council on 17th March.  There is currently one motion to be debated by the Council members – it is related to the new community transport structure.  This was announced on February 9th and the new service in Mid Suffolk will be delivered by Aspire Together from June 16th this year.  Some residents will find that there is no change to their current provider.In future there will simply be one telephone number for residents to use to get the service they need.  A high level summary of the planned provision in this area is provided at www.suffolkonboard.com/news/   

I understand that there may be other motions to be debated, possibly on the Fire and Rescue Service, but I have not seen the detail yet.  
Cabinet 22nd  March 
There are a number of items published on the Forward Plan that are due to appear in the Cabinet papers for the 22nd March.  The ones that may be of interest to us are the Review of the Flood Risk Management, a joint Norfolk and Suffolk Trading Standards service and the details of the new Emergency Services Mobile Communications Programme.  

The Review of Flood Risk Management will look at the areas of local flooding.  We don’t have many in this area but if there are areas that local residents are concerned about they should look at this Cabinet paper and make sure that they have their input.  Areas that I will point out to the officers are Norton to Tostock road by the bridge and the road between Norton and Great Ashfield.  Some of this flooding may be because of poor ditch maintenance – but it all needs to be logged.

The prospect of a Joint Norfolk and Suffolk Trading Standards Service is being considered.  The benefits of a joint team are believed to outweigh the risks. It is hoped that this proposal will provide a more resilient service.  The Suffolk team are of course responsible for monitoring traffic through Felixstowe, amongst other things, and they do an extremely valuable job in keeping us as consumers safe. 

The Emergency Services Mobile Communications Programme (ESMCP) will replace the current ‘Airwaves’ service.  This is used by our fire eng pi .  The first is the Quarterly Budget monitoring report – showing the councils current position against the approved budget.  The second item is the schines, officers and combined fire control.  The programme is led nationally by the Home Office and is being developed across all three emergency services and other public safety users 
All committee papers are published on-line from the SCC website   www.suffolk.gov.uk

Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service – Elmswell crew 
I would like to commend the Elmswell on call crew for their prompt turn out to the recent fire in Bacton.  This was another thatch fire and their prompt action saved a major part of the roof, ensuring that the building and personal possessions of the owners were relatively unscathed.  It is recognized that thatched properties bring their own challenges and SFRS are always keen to offer advice to owners of buildings that may be at risk.

County Councillor Storey has not attended our Parish Council meeting for some months.  Clerk to invite her to attend our May meeting.
5
District Councillor's report – District Councillor Barker was not available to give a report.

Councillor Barker has clarified the position of ownership of land at St George's Road, where there has been a parking problem.  Some residents have erected their own garages and pay ground rent to MSDC.  Complaints were received about some residents parking without consideration of others.
6
Police Report – Due to the ongoing review of the way policing services are delivered in Suffolk, reports will not be sent.  Details are now available on the Police website as follows:  2 crimes were reported in our area in January 2016.  The first was of anti-social behaviour and the second of a violence and sexual offence which is currently under investigation.


There is to be a revision to the number of Safer Neighbourhood Teams, the areas covered, the number of bases and the number of Officers covering each area.


There have been reports of several burglaries in surrounding villages.  Everyone should be vigilant.
7
Approve the minutes of the meeting held on 18th January 2016:

The minutes were approved as a true record and signed.
8
Clerk’s report: A communication and poster has been received from Jo Churchill, our  MP.  She expressed a desire to visit parish councils.  Clerk to send her the dates of our meetings.


Suffolk Year of Walking May 2016-April 2017.  This is an initiative to encourage people to walk both for health benefits and to enjoy both urban and rural areas in the county.  Details are available on the Mid Suffolk and Babergh websites.
9
Finance Report:     


The finance report was agreed and cheques signed with the addition of a payment for black bags used for the litter-pick..


The alterations needed to the Financial Regulations were explained to Councillors.  These were agreed and the Chairman signed the document.
10
Planning matters:

0554/16 – Keepers Cottage, Kiln Lane 


Proposed single storey lean-to porch extension to front.  Erection of detached pitched roof garaging/store with guest accommodation over served by external staircase.  New driveway and parking (off existing private road).


Councillors consulted on this proposal and agreed unanimously that they have no objection to this development.

0546/16 – Kiln Farm Barn, Kiln Lane


Prior approval of Proposed Change of Use of Agricultural Building to a Dwellinghouse (Use Class C3) and for Associated Operational Development. 


Councillors consulted on this proposal and agreed that they have no objection to the change of use.

Granted:  2210/15 – Stowlangtoft Hall Nursing Home

 2 The Bungalows, The Street
 
Councillors and neighbours have noted the demolition of a boundary garden wall at and are worried that a new vehicular access to the bungalow is being created.  At present the bungalow has a drive to the rear of the property. 

District Councillor Barker has spoken to the Planning Dept and a case officer has visited the site.  The owners have been given guidance by a Planning Officer as to the planning and highway requirements for a new vehicular access and dropped kerb.  They expect a planning application to be submitted in due course.

When a car is parked on the new drive it will become an enforceable issue, as planning permission is needed for any new vehicular access.  This would be particularly dangerous as the entrance is exactly opposite the Kiln Lane junction.  It has been observed that wood has been placed by the kerb to facilitate a vehicle driving across the pavement.

The flint wall that has been removed is thought to be listed – Chairman to follow this up with the Listed Building Officer.



 .  
11
Highway matters:  

Drains in Kiln Lane – see item 3 above.  Feedback will be received from residents in due course.


Reading Room hedge – see item 3 above.
A signpost to Stowlangtoft on the A1088 has fallen down due to a corroded upright post and the speed gates towards Badwell Ash have been knocked and damaged.  Chairman to report.

The footpath sign in Church View has a rotten post – Councillor J Godfrey to follow up.
12
Correspondence: Most correspondence is emailed to Councillors prior to the meeting.  The 1st edition 2016 of The Local Councillor magazine was passed to the Chairman.
13
Open Forum:

Queen's 90th birthday – The Social and Recreation Committee have suggested holding a hog roast for the village.  The committee representative thought it might be combined with the celebrations being planned at Stowlangtoft Hall.


There was a good turn-out for the litter-pick.  Most of the litter collected was from the Wyken end of Kiln Lane.  Thanks to everyone concerned.


It was suggested that consideration could be given to appointing a village reporter to write articles for the church newsletter, which has very little content about Stowlangtoft at present.


Street-cleaning – It was agreed that Councillor J Godfrey should meet with Mr 
Pearson to discuss his work load.


Speeding problems:
 
Councillor H Godfrey told the meeting that it is time a decision was made on how to deter motorists from speeding through the village.  

We have had speed units lent by SCC and visits from the police but the improvement these bring is short-lived. .  


We could install traffic calming measures but these would be impractical in the village.


Councillor Godfrey has investigated electronic speed units and reported that the cost for two pairs of solar powered units would cost about £7,000.  These could cover both The Street and the A1088.
He wondered if a on-off precept rise could be made to cover the cost of such units.  Councillors would need evidence to prove that this expenditure would make a difference before agreeing to such an increase.  Not everyone in the village would benefit from the signs as it would depend where they lived, but everyone would have to pay.  

A alternative idea would be to erect a CCTV camera.  Even signs saying that cameras are in operation might be a deterrent.  It would necessitate someone monitoring the film on a PC and so it is not a practical solution.

Clerk to approach County Councillor Storey to ask for a grant from her Locality Budget towards the purchase of electronic signs.
14
Date of next meeting - Monday 16th  May 2016 at 7.30pm in the Meeting Room, St George's Road


The Annual Parish Meeting will be held on Monday 16th May at 7.00pm in the Meeting Room, St George's Road.
